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FADE IN:

INT. HOTEL ROOM - NIGHT

A playing card hits a cracked-open mini-fridge built into 
the dark, wood dresser. A dozen cards sit below the fridge.

Another card flies at it. Bounces off.

A card flies vertical right through the opening.

DUSTON WILLIS (36) slouches on the floor against the foot of 
the bed in blue checkered boxers and a white v-neck. A deck 
of cards in one hand, he tosses them with the other.

He has a sadness behind his blank stare. Not tragic, but a 
bored with life sadness.

One after another.

A loud bang. He looks to the door.

He gets up. Walks to the door. Opens it.

EXT. HOTEL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Duston peeks his head out. Some muffled yelling emanate from 
a room down the hall. Duston lingers there.

Another bang. He winces.

A door several doors down on the other side flings open. A 
large, built man throws a shorter, slender man out the door 
by his arm.

The small guy, MITT KELLY (28), pale with freckles and red 
hair, lies sniffling on the ground.

Duston approaches him, calm.

He notices the bruises on Mitt’s arm. A med mark on his 
face. He kneels down next to him.

DUSTON
What’s your name?

MITT
Mitt. Mitty.

DUSTON
And his?

MITT
Ashley.
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Duston cocks his head. Shrugs.

He rises. Steps to the door. Knocks.

The door opens. His eyes only chest-level with ASHLEY DARZI 
(38). Duston looks up at him. Ashley stares down with a 
grimace. He’s built like a gladiator, artificially tan, 
black haired.

Duston gesture toward Mitt, opens his mouth to speak. Then 
pauses in defeat. He shrugs, then--

Jumps. Head-butts Ashley. Ashley stumbles back. Grabs his 
nose. Blood leaks out.

INT. ASHLEY ROOM - CONTINUOUS

He gut-punches Ashley. Ashley hunches over. Fall up against 
the mini-fridge. The door flings open.

Duston pulls back for a punch, the looks beside him to the 
bed. Pauses.

Another guy. This one in black latex and a mask. He’s on all 
fours on the bed.

Duston cocks his head to the side, confused.

Ashley kicks Duston in the gut. He falls back onto his ass.

A slap comes out of nowhere across Duston’s face.

MITT
Bitch!

Mitt runs past Duston to Ashely. Kneels down. Cradles his 
head. Ashley smiles at Duston. Mitt notices. Lightens up.

Mitt flicks a nod to the bed.

Duston backs up on the floor. Stands. Turns. Pauses for a 
moment, then wanders out.

INT. HOTEL ROOM - MOMENTS LATER

Duston walks into his bedroom in a daze. Shuts the door 
behind him. Locks it.

He notices the open mini-fridge. Kicks it closed. His look 
of bored sadness replaced with confusion. He sighs.

FADE OUT.

THE END
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